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Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

I am an Australian citizen, born in Sydney, resident there for the first 32 years of my life and now resident in Germany. For the sake of brevity, I will restrict my submission to three matters which are of chief concern to me at this time.

The first issue is "partner migration". I am of the view that the hurdles put in the way of foreign spouses who wish to accompany their Australian partners to Australia are unduly onerous. I have been married to my German husband for almost 20 years and we have a 13-year-old daughter who is also an Australian citizen. Our married life to date has been spent in Germany, and I have permanent resident status here which I obtained without charge. However, if my husband even wishes to apply to migrate to Australia (the only way for him to achieve resident status there) we have to fill out some extremely long and complicated forms (Form 47SP - 20 pages incl. instructions, Form 40SP - 12 pages, and a 32-page booklet "Partner Immigration" to be waded through) plus pay a lodging fee (non-refundable of course, even if the visa is not granted) of AUS$1,210 and incur further fees for medical examinations totalling around AUS$300.

The second issue is voting rights. I believe all Australian citizens, resident in Australia or otherwise, should be entitled to vote in State and Federal Australian elections. Anyone such as myself, who has been disenfranchised by the current very restrictive laws, should be able to regain their voting rights. We live in a global society. Australia is the sum of all its citizens, not just the ones actually resident in Australia at any particular time.

The third issue is the very poor support provided by the Australian Embassy to Australian expats. Perhaps this is just a phenomenon of the Embassy here in Germany - I have no experience with any other Australian Embassies. For the past 13 years I have been organizing a regular, informal monthly get-together for Australians (and New Zealanders) living in Berlin. My concept has always been to have a function which is open to "all comers", irrespective of age, status, etc, and with a mixture of travelling Aussies and long-term expats. Over the years this get-together has provided a really unique networking opportunity for its participants and a great introduction for newcomers to Berlin. I have consistently endeavoured to get some kind of support from the Australian Embassy for this function. I never expected funding, but for instance finding a good permanent venue has always been difficult, and certainly an issue on which the Embassy could have assisted. However, it is only over the past 12 months that I have received any positive support, and this is still fairly minimal (we are tolerated in the Embassy bar, which is actually set up for use by the Embassy staff). If the Embassy here in Germany is any example, there appears to be no budget/incentive/interest within Australian Embassies for Aussie "locals".

I await with interest the outcome of your Inquiry.

Yours sincerely,

Gaye Rochow
